POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING HELD ON 9 FEBRUARY 2022
Present:         J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West, J Cameron, J Irvine
         
 

Attending:      Cllr D Milligan 

 Apologies:     P Atkinson, D Easton, J Bernard, T Sime
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  The first item discussed was the outcome of the public meeting on the merger with Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council.  The meeting then agreed to vote on the merger.  Proposed by JA and seconded by FW.  A vote was taken which was unanimous in favour of the merger with Bonnyrigg and Lasswade Community Council.  Chair would relay the outcome of the vote to Catherine Duns, Midlothian Council. 

2.
Note of informal meeting of 12 January 2022.

2.1
The last meeting was not in quorate so only a brief note of the informal conversations was taken.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
No up-to-date information was available.  

3.2
DW reported that we had until Friday to decide about the renewal of the PHCC website. It was agreed not renew the subscription and he would send details of the new website and asked for members views.
4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
Invoice received from Zurich Municipal for the annual Community Council insurance cover and passed to Midlothian Council for payment. 
4.2
Correspondence received from Midlothian Council regarding the Food and Growing Strategy as approved in 2020. Ideas were asked for indentifying a section of land/list of locations where a network could be created of locally grown produce while bringing the community together and helping people live well locally.  The Committee suggested areas at Vogrie which had previously been closed down and perhaps areas within schools which could involve the children in the growing of produce.   A further suggestion was the piece of unused land allocated for the small industrial units at Hopefield.
4.3
Bonnyrigg Rose Football Club was applying for Asset Transfer of the site at Poltonhall.  In order to gain a successful outcome supporting documentation was needed from other local organisations that work with the Club.  A request was therefore made to PHCC for a note confirming our working relationship and the benefits of working together for groups/individuals in the community that our projects support.  However, it was unclear what areas were subject to the asset transfer and the Club would be asked to confirm that.   A request would also be made to lease the premises for PHCC and public meeting for a short duration until the merger goes through.

5.
Police Report

5.1
Criminal Activity January 2022 Beat Area BD01 & ME02 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, and Poltonhall & District.   During the month of January 2022 in the beat areas BD01 & ME02 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 58 recorded crimes reported, of which 36 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 62%.
During this time period, there were 239 calls to the BD01 and ME02 area of Police Scotland.
5.2      Incidents of Note
About 9am on Thursday 6th January at Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg a van had an insecure load which fell and smashed a bus window causing damage. The driver of the van was charged with careless driving and a report was submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 9pm on Friday 7th January at Lasswade Centre, Bonnyrigg, two youths set fire to paper outside of the centre. Youths were traced, charged and a youth offending report has been submitted to the youth justice officer.

About 10pm on Wednesday 12th January at The Royal Oak, Polton Street, Bonnyrigg, a vehicle collided with a wall. The driver of the vehicle ran away from the collision and failed to report it to Police. The driver was traced by officers, charged with 6 driving offences and a report submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 6:40pm on Tuesday 18th January at Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg, around 30 youths were fighting one another, whilst using weapons. One of the youths was arrested and charged with assault and possession of a bladed article. A report has been submitted to the youth justice officer. 

About 2pm on Saturday 22nd January at The Lasswade Centre, Bonnyrigg, a group of youths continuously kicked a fire door causing damage. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 11:45am on Monday 24th January at Lasswade Centre, Bonnyrigg, a youth was found in possession of a Class B drug. The youth was charged and a youth offending report has been submitted to the youth justice officer.

About 4pm on Monday 24th January at Raes Gardens, Bonnyrigg Traffic officers noted a stolen vehicle being driven, after a short pursuit the vehicle was abandoned at Waverly Crescent. Officers attended in the area and traced the driver of the vehicle fleeing the scene. Numerous charges were made against the male and a report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

About 5:30pm on Wednesday 26th January at King George V Park, Bonnyrigg a group of youths set fire to children’s toys from the local nursery and then threw accelerants into the fire. 5 youths were traced by officers, the youths were returned home, charged with the offence and a youth offending report has been submitted to the youth justice officer.

About 2:30pm on Friday 28th January at Dalhousie Drive, Bonnyrigg, 2 youths threw a brick at a bus, smashing the window. Police enquiries are ongoing.

About 11:30pm on Friday 28th January at Argyll Place, Bonnyrigg, a youth was drunk and was abusive; the youth was arrested and charged with threatening and abusive behaviour.  A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal.

Youth Disorder
There have been numerous reports of youths causing a nuisance in the community.

In response to this Bonnyrigg Community Officers, Midlothian Community Action Team and the School Liaison Officer have been patrolling the area and engaging with youths around the area. 

The School Liaison officer has been engaging with the Guidance team within the school regarding youths carrying weapons and knives and there has been a multi-agency meeting regarding the youth disorder.

Shopliftings

There have been no reported shopliftings to Police within the Bonnyrigg, Lasswade and Poltonhall districts in January.
If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers                                           PC Jonny Cassidy & PC Chris Howarth via 101 or email:

Jonathan.Cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
Christopher.Howarth@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.3
The issue of youth disturbance in Bonnyrigg was discussed and it was noted that the problem was not just in Bonnyrigg.    Now that all children and young people were able to get free bus passes there was a growing incidence of groups of youngsters travelling in from other areas an also large numbers getting together and travelling on buses and staying on until the terminus.  
5.4
It was agreed there was a need to look at the amount of parking from Bonnyrigg Toll down to Gigi’s restaurant.  It was reported that buses often have difficulties passing each other and one occasion recently and ambulance had difficulties getting through. There was a need to consider restrictions or the introduction of double yellow lines.   It was also noted that cars for parents/guardians of children at the nursery were now parking on the bend by Lasswade High as the agreement to park in the grounds of the nearby Catholic Church was no longer available.

6.
Associated Members Report

6.1
Asset transfer was now being worked on.  The work on the pitch was progressing.   A separate note had since been received giving a summary of the last 9-12months of the activities at the club and would be forwarded on to members.

7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report
7.1
Cllr DM reported that there would be a budget deficit if the council tax was increased by 2.4% and £12m of that deficit was non-recurring so the next administration would be looking for £10m in savings if the council tax was raised by that amount.  He recommended that the level of the rise should be around or just above the current rate of inflation (4.7% but was predicted at 5.1%).   It was accepted that a council tax increase would not be popular but without it critical front line services would have to be cut.   The problem faced by all local authorities was if they did not raise council tax then the Scottish Government would use the argument against them that they had the opportunity to do so but did not, so they should not return to the Scottish Government looking for additional funding.  The Council currently had reserves of £4m but it would take very little to wipe that out.

.
8.     AOB
8.1      DW unable to attend the next Federation meeting on 16 February.  JI agreed to stand in for him.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 9 March 2022
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